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STATE OF WASHINGTON

WASHINGTON STATE PATROL
General Administration Building, PO Box 42600 • Olympia, Washington 98504-2600 • (360) 753-6540

May 14, 2004

Mr. Rob Guerette, Goldstein Award Coordinator
Herman Goldstein Award Selection Committee
School of Criminal Justice
Rutgers University-Newark
123 Washington Street
Newark NJ 07102-3094

Dear Mr. Guerette:

It is with great pleasure that I submit two Washington State Patrol Exemplary Problem Oriented Public
Safety (POPS) Projects for consideration for the 2004 Herman Goldstein Award for Excellence.

Washington State Patrol - Organ/Tissue Donation Project
Washington State Patrol - El Protector Project

As outlined in the submission instructions, nine copies of each completed application package are enclosed.
In addition, an electronic copy (WORD document on CD) is also enclosed in a sleeve within each hard
copy.

By this letter, I attest to the projects methodology, and verify that each project's results are accurate and
directly attributable to that project.

In addition to nominating these projects for award consideration, I also ask that they be considered for
panel presentation at the 2004 POP Conference.

If you have any questions about the Organ/Tissue Donation Project, please contact Captain Brian A.
Ursino, commander of our Criminal Investigation Division at (360) 753-0315, extension 159. If you have
questions about the El Protector Project, please contact Captain Timothy Braniff, of our Field Operations
Bureau at (360) 753-0271.

Sincerely,

CHIEF LOWELL M. PORTER

LMP:srb
Enclosures
cc: Captain Timothy P. Braniff, Field Operations Bureau

Deputy Chief Glenn M. Cramer, Field Operations Bureau
Deputy Chief Steven T. Jewell, Investigative Services Bureau
Captain Brian A. Ursino, Criminal Investigation Division
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Summary

* Project Title *

"El Protector" - Hispanic/Latino Community
Traffic Safety Educational Outreach

Scanning

This application addresses a problem within the Hispanic/Latino community—
specifically, limited English-speaking people who are not educated in the traffic safety
laws of the state of Washington.

Over the past decade, Eastern Washington has experienced a dramatic increase in the
number of fatality and felony collisions involving Hispanic/Latino-surnamed drivers.
Because of those shocking tragedies, the Washington State Patrol's (WSP) District 3
engaged growers, state and national traffic safety organizations, Spanish- and English-
speaking media, Hispanic/Latino civic groups, legislators, and local law enforcement
partners to look closely at the causal factors and to develop a plan to attack this issue.



Summary

Assessment

In 2003, the Kennewick and Walla Walla APAs experienced a dramatic decrease in the
number of fatal and felony collisions. Fatal collisions dropped to 10 (or by 41%), and
there were no felony collisions (for a reduction of 100%). Traffic safety in the region has
improved dramatically; as an example, there were no fatal collisions during the harvest
season (for a reduction of 100%). As of May 3, 2003, there still have been no felony
collisions involving a Hispanic/Latino-surnamed driver in the Kennewick or Walla Walla
APAs.
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Nature of the Problem

Hispanic/Latino-surnamed drivers are over-represented in fatal and felony collisions in
our region.

Problem Identification

On June 1, 2002, at approximately 2 a.m., Mr. Kipp and
Mrs. Suzanne Johns and their three children Michael, Ty,
and Ashley were traveling through the Walla Walla region
of Washington State on their way home from a family
vacation. Traveling in the opposite direction was a vehicle
whose driver was extremely intoxicated and did not have a
driver's license or insurance on his vehicle. When the
vehicles collided head-on, the lives of Suzanne age 38, Ty
age 7, and Ashley age 1 ended instantly. The driver was a
migrant farm worker from Mexico here for the harvest
season. His driving record consisted of possessing only an
ID card in Washington and Oregon. He also had a criminal
history under an alias name and date of birth but positively identified in Oregon. He had
been arrested in Oregon for Criminal Trespassing and No Driver's License and once
held by Umatilla Tribal Police for identification.

On September 16, 2002, at approximately 6 a.m., two
vehicles with a total of seven occupants collided
head-on on a stretch of state highway that runs
through the middle of Eastern Washington's
agricultural hub. As a result of the collision, five of
the seven died, and the other two were critically
injured. While at the scene of the collision, and while
reconstructing the collision later, investigators had a
hard time determining the exact cause. In fact, both
drivers had a blood alcohol level at or above the legal
limit of .08. In addition, both drivers had in their
system at the time illegal narcotics. All of the
occupants were migrant farm workers here for the

harvest season. None of the occupants were wearing a seat belt, and neither driver
possessed a valid driver's license or insurance for the vehicle. The driving record for
both drivers consisted of:

Driver 1: Under the influence of intoxicants (BAC .07). He had a valid Washington
State driver's license with six previous violations for No Driver's License, Defective
Equipment, No Insurance, and Open Alcoholic Container.
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Why This Problem Was Selected

No problem is greater than one that repeatedly takes and maims lives. As they
cleaned up the road that September morning and watched as the County Coroner
picked up five bodies, the men and women of District 3 said "Enough is enough" and
opened a Problem Oriented Public Safety (POPS) project to engage the Hispanic/Latino
community in helping us solve this problem.

(NOTE: Of the 17 fatal
collisions, 7 occurred
during the harvest
season, and of the 5
felony collisions, 2
occurred during the
harvest season.)

Causal factors included
DUI, failing to wear a
seat belt, drowsy
driving, speeding, and
unsafe passing.



Analysis

How Long Has It Been a Problem?

Steadily increasing since 1998 with a severe spike in 2002, an analysis of fatal
collisions between the years 1998-2001 revealed the following:

Who Was Involved in the Problem?

The WSP's District 3 (specifically Kennewick and Walla Walla) is made up of small- to
medium-sized communities that are rural in nature and are largely agricultural. The
population centers include the Tri-Cities (Pasco, Kennewick, and Richland) with a bi-
county population of nearly 200,000; and Walla Walla, with a county population of
around 35,000. During the harvest season, however, the population can swell by an
additional 50,000. Most of the increase in population comes by way of migrant workers
with limited English-speaking abilities and limited knowledge of our social norms.
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What Harms Resulted From the Problem?

After comparing the initial data to the 1998-2001 averages, it was obvious that the
region experienced a spike in 2002, which caused further analyses. In 2002 alone, the
area experienced 17 fatality collisions, of which involved a Hispanic/Latino-surnamed
driver 60% of the time. There were five felony collisions, of which involved a
Hispanic/Latino-surnamed driver 100% of the time. Those collisions resulted in the
deaths of nine individuals, as well as critically injuring twelve others. Additionally, seven
of the fatal collisions occurred during the harvest season, once again involving 100%
Hispanic/Latino-surnamed drivers.

The next step was to evaluate our educational effort. We found that we were doing a
very good job with the large mainly English-speaking employers. At the time, we were
actively engaged with the Hanford Nuclear site, providing on-site training in DUI and
aggressive driving. We partnered with our local law enforcement agencies to present
the "Every 15 Minutes" program at area high schools. Finally, we engaged the English-
speaking media to get our word out on television, radio, and print. There was a clear
and obvious hole in our educational effort, not only locally, but statewide as well. The
Hispanic/Latino population in the state of Washington ranks number two next to
Caucasian, yet all of the traffic safety educational material was in English.

In the past, District 3 personnel attempted to engage the Hispanic/Latino community
through organized efforts to educate; however, their time was short-lived. In the late
1980s, we received a small traffic safety grant to teach child seat safety. In the early
1990s, we reassigned a trooper to travel the district and attend safety meetings, fairs,
and social events in an attempt to engage the Hispanic/Latino community. In both
cases, we enjoyed great success; however, the program did not last due to a lack of
funding and commitment.
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Communication With the Community

This time, the resolve of the District and its employees began a process to educate the
Hispanic/Latino community by involving everyone. A community meeting was held to
discuss the issue. In attendance were Hispanic/Latino community leaders, law
enforcement leaders, health care professionals, state and national traffic safety leaders,
and members of both the Spanish- and English-speaking media. Feedback from all
who attended was gathered and categorized in the following manner:

• How do you think we can solve this problem?
• How will this project affect you?
• What resources can you bring to the table?
• Who would you recommend we contact to assist us further?
• What problems or roadblocks can you foresee with this project?

From the responses, there was an overwhelming majority suggesting the development
of a citizen's advisory committee and for the WSP to dedicate a full-time person to
develop a comprehensive educational outreach program.
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Possible Responses

• Continue traditional enforcement tactics.
• Multi-faceted educational effort with private and public sector partners.

We chose the second option. In 2003, the El Protector program was implemented to
address the increasing concern of Hispanic/Latino-surnamed drivers being over-
represented in fatal and felony collisions in the Mid-Columbia Valley. The idea for the
program came from the highly successful California Highway Patrol program with the
same name. The program places special emphasis on people with limited English-
speaking abilities. In addition, this bilingual/bicultural program provides public education
through dialogue with the Hispanic/Latino community, instead of focusing specifically on
enforcement measures.
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educational flyer was developed that identifies causal factors in collisions involving
Hispanic/Latino drivers (NOTE: This concept was adopted from the California Highway
Patrol's SAFE program). This document serves as the foundation for our training and
guides our educational efforts. We have also created bilingual coloring books for
children and a bilingual program pamphlet used to advertise to area businesses,
growers, and community groups.

Response Development

The program officially began on February 20, 2003, when a community meeting was
held in Burbank, Washington. In attendance that evening was a variety of
Hispanic/Latino community leaders, state and local law enforcement officials, and
members of state and national traffic safety organizations. The WSP led a graphic
presentation that included statistics from all of the fatal collisions in 2002. During this
meeting, there was an overwhelming positive response and commitment from everyone
to do something about this issue.

Mission

To create an outreach program that addresses DUI and occupant protection education,
built in collaboration with community stakeholders.
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Intended Response Plan Results

Goals

• Reduce the number of fatality collisions involving Hispanic/Latino drivers/occupants.
• Reduce the number of felony collisions involving Hispanic/Latino drivers/occupants.
• Reduce the number of Hispanic/Latino community members injured or killed as a

result of failing to use vehicle occupant restraint equipment.
• Evolve the program to address all traffic safety issues within the Hispanic/Latino

community.

Performance Measures

• Number of fatal collisions
• Number of felony collisions
• Number of deaths
• Number of injured

Resources Made Available

In response to the results of this meeting, the WSP listened to
the community by developing a citizen's advisory board and by
creating an "El Protector" position to work full-time with the
Hispanic/Latino community. The advisory board was designed
to provide guidance, develop shared goals and objectives, and
to ensure that our traffic safety message was sent consistently
through all outlets. Trooper Rey Gomez was selected as
Washington's first El Protector to work directly with the
Hispanic/Latino community in June 2003.

Significant accomplishments for the year include Advisory
Board selection, the selection of Trooper Rey Gomez,
law enforcement partnerships, official program kick-off,
community events, working in the fields, Web site development,
program flyer development, bilingual coloring book development, becoming members of
the Tri-City Hispanic Chamber of Commerce, and working with the Spanish-speaking
and English-speaking media.
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• Dave Cortinas - LaVoz Hispanic Newspaper and Chairman of the Tri-Cities Hispanic
Chamber of Commerce

• Maria Vera - Catholic Family and Child Services
• Theresa Quezada - Hispanic Outreach Leadership Alliance
• Lucy Cartagena - Broetje Orchards
• Eva Madrigal - Broetje Orchards
• Rick Contreras - Radio Zorro and La Mexicana
• Randall Grady - KVEW Television
• Under Sheriff Kevin Carle - Franklin County Sheriff’s Office
• Chief Raul Almedia - Mabton Police Department (Yakima Valley "El Protector")
• Captain Gary Bainter - Walla Walla Police Department
• Captain Bill White - Walla Walla County Sheriff’s Office
• Sergeant Ron Sabin - Benton County Sheriff’s Office
• Nancy Walters - WTSC Regional Coordinator, Walla Walla
• Lynda Lou West - WTSC Regional Coordinator, Tri-Cities

The El Protector Law Enforcement Advisory Committee involves key members of
regional law enforcement agencies:

• Ramiro Gomez - Benton/Franklin Juvenile Justice
• Ascendcion (AC) Castillo - Walla Walla Police Department
• Antonia (Toni) Alvarado-Jackson - Walla Walla County Sheriff’s Office
• Erick Garza-Homage - Pasco Police Department
• Marcos Guzman - Pasco Police Department
• Abel Campos - Benton County Sheriff’s Office
• Jason Nunez - Franklin County Sheriff’s Office
• Joel Chavez - Benton/Franklin Human Services
• Saul Reyna - Walla Walla Police Department
• Trooper Oscar Garcia - Washington State Patrol
• Trooper Albert Escalera - Washington State Patrol
• Trooper Juan Montemayor - Washington State Patrol (Aviation Section)



Difficulties Encountered

• Skepticism that a state governmental agency can bring together all of the necessary
resources in a community to address this issue.

• Long-term financial commitment to a sustained effort.
• The common fear of law enforcement.
• Lack of commitment from stakeholders.
• Continual population fluctuation and migration in the Hispanic/Latino community.
• Language, social, and cultural differences.

Who Was Involved in the Response?

• Trooper Rey Gomez, supported by other WSP personnel and command staff.
• Citizen Advisory Committee (members listed above).
• Law Enforcement Advisory Committee (members listed above).
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This program was a success from the
minute the community meeting began in
early 2003. Bringing together a diverse
group of leaders and community
activists solidified our commitment to
make a difference in the Kennewick and
Walla Walla communities. This
program is a visible part of every
Hispanic/Latino community event, and
through the hard work of our
stakeholders, we have seen a dramatic
reduction in the number of fatal and
felony collisions.

The program overcame all of the barriers that we outlined going into the year because
of our unwavering commitment to working with our community and allowing Trooper
Gomez to form relationships built around trust. In addition, we attended every event we
were asked to participate in and provided material in Spanish that we created to open
up positive dialogue.

The El Protector program now reaches over 200,000 Hispanic/Latino people by way of
weekly radio programs, weekly columns in Spanish newspapers, and on Spanish
television broadcasts and public service announcements. Our team of law enforcement
professionals constantly works with our advisory board to bring our traffic safety
message to community celebrations, fairs, and other social events.

Methods of Evaluation

• Collision data and collision demographics.
• Community outreach opportunities.

Who Was Involved in the Evaluation Process?

Lieutenant C. Stephen Sutton and Trooper Rey Gomez.
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Problems With Implementation

Obtaining the commitment from the agency and all of the stakeholders was not an issue.
Each participant came to the table with resources, time, and experience to assist in solving
this community-based problem. Once the program was launched, the only problem we
encountered was that of spreading Trooper Gomez too thin. This process was minimized
greatly through the hard work of our law enforcement committee, assisting and taking the
lead when necessary. As the program continues to grow, it will be essential that we engage
our law enforcement partners to help with future events and training opportunities.

Response Goals Accomplished

In 2003, the Kennewick and Walla Walla APAs experienced a dramatic decrease in the
number of fatal and felony collisions. Fatal collisions dropped to 10 (or by 41%), there were
no felony collisions (for a reduction of 100%), and there were no fatal collisions during the
harvest.

Displacement Issues

This program works with neighboring WSP districts and local law enforcement agencies in
the region to send a consistent message concerning the education of limited English-
speaking migrant workers. Since the program focuses on specifically educational measures,
we have found the opposite—we are being asked to come to them.
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• The WSP's El Protector program was developed in District 3 of the Field Operations
Bureau. Currently, District 3 is working with its neighbor district to the north on
implementation and training of their officers. The Washington Traffic Safety
Commission has adopted several of the program documents for statewide
distribution.

• WSP area management, specifically Lieutenant C. Stephen Sutton, has received
training and been involved with POPS (Problem Oriented Public Safety) in the past.
However, Trooper Gomez had received no training prior to taking on this challenge.
Staff involved with this program includes primarily uniformed officers from the WSP
and local law enforcement agencies and volunteers from this community (Advisory
Committee).

• There are no incentives that are offered to WSP personnel for participating in
problem-solving activities.

• In 1990 and 1995, we received small traffic safety grants to travel throughout the
district to train and educate the community on child seat safety and installation.
While the programs were well-received both times, neither could sustain themselves
more than several months.

• There were no issues concerning the implementation of this program. We used the
guidance of the California Highway Patrol's program with the same name, reaching
out to them for assistance. This program is a model Problem Oriented Policing
success story.

• One full-time trooper has been assigned to this program; however, the position was
taken from another area of the district. The community has raised $17,500 to date,
and the Field Operations Bureau of the WSP has provided an additional $20,000 to
be used for training material, public service announcements, and equipment.
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